 BURTONWOOD & WESTBROOK PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held at the Kingswood Community Centre, Westbrook, on Wednesday, 18 September 2013 at 7.30 pm

Present


Chairman



Ward

*



K Burgess (L) 


Burtonwood West

Vice Chairman

*



A McCausland M.B.E. (IND)
Westbrook





(Co-opted 16/05/12)





Council Members

*



A Abbey (L)



Burtonwood East

*


            J Davidson (L)

           Burtonwood East

*



J Joyce (L)



Burtonwood East

*



J Higham (L)



Burtonwood West





T O’Neill (L)



Burtonwood West





D Earl (LD)



Callands

*



R Harrison M.B.E. (L)

Callands

*



M Harrison (IND)


Callands





S Krizanac (LD) 


Callands

*



Bob MacLaren (IND)

Callands






M Smith (LD)



Old Hall 





(Co-opted 16/105/12)

*



A Guthrie (L) 


Westbrook





J Guthrie (L) 



Westbrook





M Thorpe (IND)


Westbrook




 

(Co-opted 16/05/12)




*
Denotes Councillor present at Council

Also present
J Pickles – Clerk


Residents from Ladywood Road
 

 


L Hirst – Warrington Guardian

C46
Apologies
Apologies for absence had been received from Councillor T O’Neill, D Earl, S Krizanac, M Smith, J Guthrie, and M Thorpe. 
C47
Code of Conduct - Declarations of Interest


It was noted that no declarations of interest were received.

C48
Community / Policing Issues 

It was noted that the Police were not in attendance and no reports had been received and it was 

Resolved that the Clerk contacts the local Police Inspector to forward the Parish Councils disappointment
Ladywood Play Area

Over the past several months the Parish Council had received a series of concerns in relation to the lack of play facilities in the Westbrook area, many issues referred to the play area situated on Ladywood Road, it was noted that the equipment on that site was old and was in need of updating, local residents had complained that there was nothing for younger children to use.

It was noted that the Ladywood play area belonged to the Borough Council so the Parish Council had no jurisdiction over the area. It was decided that a survey of needs be completed to support local residents in there requests to have the play area upgraded, the results of this survey would then be forwarded to the Borough Council to aid provision in the area and additionally to capture other issues of concern.

The Clerk reported that she had received 71 responses from the 300 forms posted.

Local residents of Ladywood Road attended the meeting to voice their concerns in relation to the ‘plan’ to upgrade the play area. The residents were told that there was no plan and that the survey had been completed due to requests received by the Parish Council from local residents.

Eight residents of Ladywood Road stated that they had not received the survey document, it was noted that they would be provided with one to complete and return.

The attending residents were very concerned that if the play area was upgraded that it would encourage further anti social behaviour. It was reported that residents had been subjected to problems in the past from youths and that they did not want the nuisance escalating. It was noted that some thought that the current play area equipment was dangerous and was in need of repair.     

It was reported that the returned forms would be brought to the next meeting of the Parish Council for consideration and would be forwarded to the Borough Council; the local residents were thanked for their attendance.
C49
Greenfield Solar PC Limited  - Presentation / Consultation


Roy Daley attended the meeting to present his plan for a solar power site on land at Faircloughs Farm at the side of the M62. It was reported that he had no formal agreement with the landowner nor had any planning permission been sort, Mr. Daley wanted to gain the views from the Parish Council.


It was noted that he wished to use 3 ten acre plots which had a project life of 25 years, after this time the land would be returned to a green field site. The sites could still be used for the grazing of sheep and would not effect the local wildlife. The solar panels were to be approximately 2 metres wide and the area would be surrounded by a 2.2 metre fence with a natural hedge to screen. It was proposed that the green energy was to be sold to EDF Energy and Marks and Spencers and it was


Resolved that although the Parish Council agreed in principal with green energy Mr. Daley would be asked to return when a more detailed plan could be tabled and considered    

C50
Minutes of the Previous Meeting (17 July 2013)


Resolved that the minutes of the Council meeting 17 July 2013 be agreed and signed as a correct record  

C51
Matters Arising 

Chapel Lane Play Area Refurbishment – Burtonwood (Minute Reference C36.15 Refers)

Councillor J Joyce reported that the application for funding for the upgrade of the play area on Chapel Lane had been submitted to WREN by the Borough Council. 


Correspondence Item 4 – Gemini 16 – School Place Provision (Minute Reference C38.1 Refers) 


Further concerns were viewed in relation to the provision and the current lack of school places available in the area, especially with further residential developments commencing and it was 


Resolved by the Parish Council that a request is forwarded to the Borough Council that a representative from the education 
department attends a future meeting to address these concerns and to provide their future plans for provision for the expanding need  
C52
Report of the Finance Sub-Committee (18 September 2013)
The Chairman K Burgess reported verbally on the Finance Sub-Committee meeting attended by himself, Councillors A Guthrie, J Joyce, A McCausland and B MacLaren and it was
Resolved that the following recommendations of the Finance Sub- Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council
C52.1 Apologies

It was noted that apologies for absence had been received from Councillor A Abbey. 
C52.2 Code of Conduct – Declarations of Interest

It was noted that Councillor J Joyce declared and interest in item reference C52.3, Councillor Joyce did not take part in the discussion or the vote thereon.  
C52.3
Applications for Grant
Burtonwood Over Fifties Club 

Requested a grant to support their Annual Outing and to additionally replenish crockery stock – Amount requested £300 and it was 
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that a grant of £300 be approved
C52.4
Accounts Approved for Payment (Chairman using delegated powers between meetings (August / September 2013)


Nil

C52.5
Accounts Requiring Payment (September 2013)

Royal Mail Freepost Top Up 




£    50.00

Youth Graffiti Solutions 





£  190.00

Carpe Diem- Web Site Hosting 




£  300.00

Relief Caretaker August - Kingswood 



£    20.00

HMRC PAYE 2nd Quarter 





£1371.00

Clerks Expenses July/Aug/Sept 2013 



£  137.17

Clerks Expenses – Kettle for Kingswood 


£    11.96

 WJ & Cons Services Repairs at Pavilion 


£  192.60

WJ & Cons Services Replacement Xmas Lights 
  
£  232.80

WJ & Cons Services Repairs to Kingswood 


£    98.33
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that all payments be made 

C52.6 Monthly Accounts & Bank Reconciliation (July / August 2013)
The Clerk had produced a report detailing the payments and receipts account for the month of July / August 2013 and it was

Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that the report be accepted     


C52.7 Kingswood Community Centre

The Clerk reported that some internal lights had to be replaced, an order had been placed and the work had been completed. A service call out had been made in relation to the centre boiler, additionally the Clerk had replaced the centres kettle.


The Parish Council had not received any feedback from the provider of the play scheme or the Borough Council.
 
C52.8 Pavilion Centre
The Chairman reported on the summer play scheme that was held at the centre, it was noted that complaints had been received as parents had been asked to leave their children in the providers care. Both the Chairman and the Clerk had spoken to the officer in charge at the Borough Council, the officer stated that this was the norm, both the Chairman and the Clerk found this most unsatisfactory as most parents would not leave their young children with people they did not know, the outcome being that many parents did not return to further sessions of the scheme. The Chairman also reported that no local advertising had taken place and it was

Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that provision for next year would be considered taking the above complaints into account     

C52.9 Play Area – Pavilion

It was noted that the gate to the play area was faulty; the Clerk reported that a service call would be requested and would both play area sites surveyed.


3 out of the 4 flood lights had been vandalised, it was noted that they had been repaired.

C52.10Play Area – Collins Green 


It was noted that the Clerk had no reports or updates.

C52.11Play Area Inspections
It was noted that the Clerk had no reports or updates
C52.12Fir Tree Lane – Community Ground

It was noted that the Clerk had no reports or updates

C52.13Pitches

It was noted that the Clerk had no reports or updates

C52.14Quotations Received

Pavilion Kitchen Refurbishment £2300.98 

Pavilion Changing Room – Heating £762.10

Pavilion Replacement Doors x 2 – External £527.31  
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that an order for all works be placed  
C52.15Any Other Urgent Business

Nil


C53
Report of the Planning Sub-Committee 18 September 2013   
Councillor J Higham reported verbally on planning matters and issues at the meeting 

Resolved that the following recommendations of the Planning Sub-Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C53.1 Apologies

Apologies for absence had been received from Councillors D Earl, J Guthrie and T O’Neill. 

C53.2 Declarations of Interest

It was noted that no declarations of interest had been received. 
C53.3 Documents Received

2 General Item of Correspondence 

11 Domestic Planning Applications

13 Non Domestic Planning Applications

0 Prior Notification under Schedule 2, Part 24 of the Town and Country Planning – (General Permitted Development Order) 1995 (1)

0 Notice of Withdrawal of Planning Application

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Granted

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Refused

0 Notice of Certificate of Lawful Use 

0 Notice of Permitted Development

0 Notice of Decision – Approved

0 The Planning Inspectorate

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Informal Hearing

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Written Representation

1 Notice of Appeal By Way of Public Inquiry

0 WBC Development Control Agenda

0 WBC Cat D Listing

0 Ward List

Recommended by the Planning Sub-Committee that the documents received be noted 
C53.4 Correspondence from Mr. P Bond – Resubmission of planning application 2013/21387
It was noted that Mr. Bond had submitted a planning application that proposed the redevelopment of the Chapel House Pub Car Parking area earlier this year. The proposal consisted of the construction of a single storey A1 food retail unit, the remodeling of the car parking area to form 14 car parking spaces, alterations to the existing access/egress points and landscaping. His correspondence was to advise that he was preparing a slightly revised scheme for the site, although the fundamental of the proposal would be generally the same – the public house car parking area was to be redeveloped and as part of his preparations, he was seeking the Parish Councils thoughts on the resubmission.
Prior to the meeting Councillor T O’Neill had replied to Mr. Bond’s correspondence on behalf of the Parish Council, Councillor O’Neill and had additionally offered to meet with Mr. Bond to further discuss the issues of concern in relation to the resubmission of his planning application. 
C54
Correspondence

1. United Utilities – Water Supply – Kingswood

2. CPRE – Countryside Voice

3. WBC – Complaint 

4. LCAS – Seminar

5. Complaint – Clay Lane

6. The Clerk – September

7. WBC – Local Plan Core Strategy

8. SLCC – Notice of Annual General Meeting

9. Clerk and Councils Direct

10. Cheshire Community Action

11. Greenfield Solar PV Limited

12. WBC – Regimental Sunday – 6 October 2013m
13. Police and Crime Commissioner for Cheshire

14. WBC – September Neighbourhoods Bulletin.

15. Email Cllr R Harrison – Play Area Information Gathering Survey

16. WBC – Credit Union Information

Resolved by the Council that the above documents received be noted 

C54.1Correspondence Item 5 – Complaint Clay Lane 


A complaint had been made in relation to overgrown bushes on Clay Lane with special regard to number 12 and it was 


Resolved by the Council that the Clerks write to the Borough Council to request that the overgrown hedges are cut back
C54.2Correspondence Item 16 – Credit Union Information 


Councillor R Harrison reported on the Warrington Money Box, it was noted that it was a partnership between Sankey Brook Credit Union, Warrington Borough Council, Warrington Housing Association, Golden Gates Housing Trust, Your Housing Group and the Citizens Advice Bureau. The aim of the partnership was to develop, promote and deliver ethical, affordable financial services, through the Warrington Credit Unions.
C55 
Burtonwood – Reports/Update

Councillor K Burgess reported on the issues of nuisance parking on the corner of Phipps Lane and it was 

Resolved by the Council that the Clerks writes to the Borough Council to request that a traffic safety survey be completed

Councillor K Burgess reported on the pathway behind Rushton Close and the nuisance of motorbikes using the pedestrian pathway and it was 

Resolved by the Council that the Clerks writes to the Borough Council to request that the pathway be stopped up 

Councillor J Joyce reported on the amount of traffic that was now using Farmers Lane and it was 

Resolved by the Council that the Clerks writes to the Borough Council to request that a traffic safety survey be completed

Councillor J Joyce reported on safety issues forwarded by the residents of Jackson, Mercer and Fairclough Streets in Burtonwood, in relation to the rears of the properties and it was 
Resolved by the Council that the Clerks writes to the Borough Council to request that a safety survey be completed with a view to have the rear to the properties gated

Councillor J Higham reported on the issue of nuisance youths in the village and that it would be beneficial for the youths to have an area of hard standing to play football etc, it was noted that Councillor Higham suggested an area within the car park of the Pavilion, it was viewed that if this area was to be used as an additional play area more vehicles would have to park on Gorsey Lane.
C56
Callands – Reports/Update

Councillor M Harrision reported on nuisance bushes on Newbridge Close and requested that the WBC Love Where You Live initiative be asked to return to the Parish area and it was 
Resolved by the Council that the Clerks writes to the Borough Council to request that The Love Where You Live Project revisit the Parish area
Councillor R Harrison reported on outcomes of the previous Parish Councillor Surgery. 
C57
Old Hall


Nil

C58
Westbrook – Reports/Updates

Councillor A Guthrie reported on the Warrington Rights of Way Forum that he had attended on behalf of the Parish Council. It was noted that he had suggested having some signage erected as walkers had difficulty finding Sankey Valley Park from Cromwell Avenue; additionally diggers had been on the Park scrapping pathways. In the Ladywood area work is due to be completed on the ditch drainage systems

C59
Any Other Urgent Business

Nil
The meeting closed at 9.20pm 
Signed as a true record……..…………….



                                                                                      Cllr K Burgess
 Chairman

       16 October 2013
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